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April 28, 2015
The Honorable Larry Phillips
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Phillips:
The enclosed ordinance, if approved, will ratify the Amalgamated Transit Union, Local 587 (Transit - Departments: Transportation, Executive Services (Finance and Business Operations Division)) interest arbitration award for the period of November 1, 2013, through October 31, 2016, which will enable King County to continue to provide public transit services to its residents.  This agreement covers approximately 3,700 employees in the Department of Transportation and one employee in the Department of Executive Services.
Employees covered by this agreement perform work in support of the Transit Division’s bus, streetcar and light rail operations.  Their work groups include Transit Operations; Vehicle Maintenance; Rail; Sales and Customer Service; Power and Facilities; Service Development; and Payroll.
The collective bargaining process for this labor agreement was completed through the interest arbitration process.  The parties each took several issues to the interest arbitration panel for resolution and presented their cases in March of 2015.  The arbitration panel issued a binding decision and award, which resolved the outstanding issues.

The collective bargaining agreement contains some noteworthy changes that improve efficiency and will allow Metro to deliver transit service to the public in a more cost efficient manner.  For example, the agreement with the Union removes some restrictions on the assignment of some types of work to Part-Time Transit Operators, which will allow Metro to avoid the cancellation of some bus service.  The parties have agreed to numerous improvements in the areas of personnel management and the new agreement reflects recent developments in statutory law.  Significant editing changes have been made throughout the collective bargaining agreement that clarifies practices, reducing the possibility of disputes between the parties.

This agreement contains significant improvements in efficiency, accountability and productivity fulfilling the goals of the County’s Strategic Plan.  The collective bargaining process itself was used to discuss future ways that King County and the Union could partner in the efficiencies.  These discussions about efficiencies will continue well past the negotiation process.  Disciplinary rules were changed to make employees more accountable for their interactions with the public and ensure that customer service standards are met.  The new contract takes steps toward moving the Amalgamated Transit Union (ATU) contract in line with language that is standard in other County contracts.
The wage settlement for this contract includes three formulaic cost-of-living increases over three years.  The formula produces a 1.67% cost-of-living increase to retroactively become effective on November 1, 2013 and a 1.48% cost-of-living increase to retroactively become effective on November 1, 2014.  The Office of Performance, Strategy and Budget estimates that the final formulaic cost-of-living increase on November 1, 2015, will be 0.64%.  The economic settlement also freezes wage-related items at current levels or rates, such as shift differentials, lead pay, pay premiums and tool allowances.

We respectfully request that the Council expedite the process of reviewing and considering this ordinance.  ATU is currently conducting its officer elections and there will be a change in all or nearly all of the current officers in the very near future.  The current officers comprised ATU’s negotiations team.  It would be helpful if the new collective bargaining agreement goes into effect during the current leadership’s term in order to successfully work through any misunderstandings regarding parties’ intent with the new agreements.
The settlement reached is a product of good faith collective bargaining between King County and the Union.  The agreement compares favorably with other settlements and is within our capacity to finance.  This agreement has been reviewed by the Office of the Prosecuting Attorney, Civil Division.

If you have questions, please contact Patti Cole-Tindall, Director, Office of Labor Relations, at 206-263-2878.

Sincerely,

Dow Constantine

King County Executive
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ATTN:  Carolyn Busch, Chief of Staff



  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council


Carrie S. Cihak, Chief of Policy Development, King County Executive Office


Dwight Dively, Director, Office of Performance, Strategy and Budget


Patti Cole-Tindall, Director, Office of Labor Relations
